
Rochester Conservation Commission

Minutes of the August 26, 2015
Public Hearing and Regular Meeting
Approved 9-23-15

Members Present:

Deborah Shigo, Chair

Michael Dionne, Vice Chair

Jack Hackett

Merry Lineweber

Mark Jennings

Roger Burkhart

Michael Kirwan

Kevin Sullivan

Members Absent:

(none)

Staff (Absent):

Seth Creighton, Chief Planner

The chair convened the regular meeting at 6:35 p.m.

Minutes:  The regular meeting minutes of July 22, 2015 were reviewed.  Mr. Jennings had an amendment to the minutes under section 2, line 2.  He indicated that “MFB” should be changed to “MBF” and would like the sentence to read as follows: “…..MBF (1,000’s of board feet) can be changed to BF (board feet) on the intent to cut applications so it’s clearer.” A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes.  The motion carried unanimously.

1)  New Business:

a. Franklin St/Western Ave:  John Storer of the Rochester Public Works Department presented the proposed work to redo the wastewater pump station and relocate and replace a culvert running beneath Western Ave for Willow Brook.  Currently there is a 38’ long 4 x 8 box culvert in place with a catch basin flowing directly from the road into the stream.  The plan is to reorient the culvert to reduce the sharp turn existing.  Mr. Storer indicated that there is currently aggregation at both sides.  The project would angle the culvert from its current location to have an outlet approximately 30’ downstream of its current location and change the culvert size from a 4 x 8 that currently exists to a 3’ x 9’ culvert.  The length of the culvert would also be extended from 38’ to 74’, with a 0.002% slope.  Mr. Dionne indicated that he thought the road had been previously overtopped under flood conditions and asked why it was proposed to use a smaller culvert size than a larger one.  Mr. Storer indicated that the flow of Willow Brook was tailwater controlled which resulted in being overtopped and not a result of the culvert size.  Mr. Dionne asked why they had not chosen to use an open bottom culvert as opposed to a box culvert, and noted it might be cost.  Mr. Storer indicated that Dorrie Wiggins (NHDES) had been contacted and indicated that she felt this was a good approach.  Mr. Storer then expressed to the commission that an application had not yet been submitted, but that the intent was to notify the commission that the application would be coming and answer any question the commission may have.  Mr. Jennings indicated that we are currently under a mandate to treat rainwater and noted that any treatment in this proposal is helpful.  Mr. Storer informed the commission that the storm water will be treated and that it currently is not.  Mr. Dionne noted that he would prefer an open bottom design.  Mr. Storer stated that they could use baffles built into the floor of the culvert and have material placed into the culvert during construction to provide habitat within the culvert.  The commission unanimously agreed that was a good compromise.  Mr. Storer and the engineers indicated that they would look into that option.

b. 92 Farmington Rd:  Ken Mavrogeorge of T&B presented to the commission about a modification to a project that is currently under construction, referred to commonly as “The Ridge” which is a ~300K ft2 retail project.  The proposed modification to the plan was to enlarge a 17K ft2 retail building that is currently in the plan to 35K ft2.  This expansion would require them to fill ~8,500 ft2 wetland area.  Mr. Mavrogeorge indicated that they had already met with NHDES and ACOE to discuss this modification and that they would like to hear the thoughts of the commission.  Mr. Jennings stated that when he preliminarily walked the area that it held water, but that now there is a ~8’ berm on one side and a ~15’ drop on the other side.  Mr. Jennings indicated that the ground is still “a little spongy” but that there is no place for rain to pool up anymore.  Luke Hurley of GOVE was in attendance and told the commission that he had conducted the wetlands delineation.  During his delineation he found some wetland vegetation, but that the area appeared to be making a transition from wetlands to upper grasslands.  At a meeting with the ACOE, it was discussed that the hydrology aspect of the area was now gone, possibly a result of fracturing the bedrock during construction of the site.  ACOE said that to confirm this they could install PVC monitoring wells for a long-term (5 yr) monitoring.  Ms. Shigo asked if there was a wetland report produced by Mr. Hurley that we could look at.  He indicated that it had not been written yet, but that he would supply it to the commission by September 8, 2015.  Ms. Shigo stated that we have a conservation easement above this and a lot of the water flows down, and wanted to know the impacts to this conservation land above as well as the area below the site if this work was completed.  She stated that she would need more information to be able to make her decision on this application.  Mr. Mavrogeorge indicated that they are proposing a storm water wetland with plunge pools and vegetation, but that the modification would increase the impervious area by ~31K ft2.  Ms. Shigo asked why the building now needs to be increased to 35K ft2, rather than being kept at the smaller size.  Mr. Mavrogeorge indicated that this only increases the parking by 7 spaces and that it currently is at less than the city requires.  Ms. Shigo asked how the area was delineated.  Mr. Hurley answered that it was a two parameter approach with presumed hydrology.  Ms. Shigo asked what their expectation was at the meeting tonight.  Mr. Mavrogeorge answered that it was to notify the commission of the proposal before they submitted the report.  Ms. Shigo indicated that she would like to see the building be smaller and that she would like to see the report.  Mr. Hurley and Mavrogeorge again reiterated that the commission would receive the report prior to September 8, 2015.  

c. 60 & 68 Farmington Rd:  Mr. Mavrogeorge also presented this project to the commission.  He indicated that this property was on the other side of the power lines and would be for a ~164K ft2 commercial/retail development on Rte 11. The area currently has ~3.6 acres of wetlands and this project would require ~2.6 acres of those to be filled.  They are currently looking at reconstruction the stream to bypass the developed area of the property.  They are also seeking off-site alternatives that the commission might have to be used as mitigation for the filling of the wetlands on-site.  Ms. Shigo indicated that the commission needs to go out and conduct a site walk to have a better understanding of the impacts of the project as proposed.  Mr. Dionne asked if in the design they had looked to see if they will be able to contain all of this water and reconstruction on their property.  Mr. Mavrogeorge and Mr. Hurley indicated that they would use a berm and allow the water do flow down the property towards Rte 11.  Mr. Dionne stated that he does not want this project to push the water problems onto another property.  Mr. Mavrogeorge answered that they are trying to bypass the developed area while at the same time remaining on the property.  Mr. Mavrogeorge also noted that there is a ~200 – 250 acre contributing area to the site.  Mr. Jennings asked how this project lines up the three properties.  Mr. Mavrogeorge answered that all of the properties abut one another and they lined up.  He also indicated that they are going back further than they did with the previous abutting properties.  The commission decided that at site walk was needed on the property with Mr. Mavrogeorge and Mr. Hurley and scheduled one for September 12, 2015 at 8:00 am.

2) Discussion:  Ms. Shigo indicated that the commission had received a membership request from SELT.  Members asked what the annual membership cost was and Ms. Shigo stated that it was $100.00 per year.  The commission agreed unanimously to pay the membership fee.  Ms. Shigo stated that she was very pleased with the Hope Farm Open House that the commission hosted recently and that she felt the commission did a great job and that she would like to see a similar event at future properties that the commission is part of preserving.  The commission agreed.  Ms. Shigo thanked Mr. Sullivan for the suggestion to use the “Dollar Signs” approach in generating a list of properties that the commission was currently pursuing.  Ms. Shigo indicated that she had received a letter from Mr. Varney requesting a list of potential property projects that the commission might be pursuing in the upcoming year and an associated approximate dollar amount for those properties so that an adequate level of funds might be able to be included in the next city budget.  Ms. Lineweber shared a success story of a pond that was preserved recently by another conservation commission.

3) Non-Public Session pursuant to RSA 91-A: 3 II (d):- (if necessary), Discussion of acquisition of real property and/or recent site walks and LACE sheets.  At 7:09 pm a motion was made and seconded to go into non-public session.  The motion carried unanimously.  At 8:16 the public session resumed.

4) Mr. Jennings gave an update from TRG:

a. Salmon Falls Rd LLC Property:  This was a little piece of land they were going to turn a farmhouse into a duplex, but decided not to.  At this point they want to chop the lot line and make it a 0.33 acre parcel.  They want to put 4 houses onto the rest of the property.  Mr. Jennings asked if we might consider a conservation easement.  Ms. Shigo noted that the property was small, and the commission agreed.

b. Highfield Commons:  Mr. Jennings indicated that the major berm had washed away, but they fixed it.  He also indicated that he asked where the silt fence was and they indicated that they did not need it because they made a stump grindings berm.  Mr. Jennings also noted that there was a break in one of the silt fences, although the on-site workers denied it.  They dug test pits to “satisfy the state”.  Mr. Jennings noted that they were within the setback that was delineated with blue flagging.  Mr. Jennings also noted a pool of water behind building number 1.  Mr. Jennings also indicated that they are preparing 8 more units to be constructed right along the conserved Clement property border.

Adjournment:  At 8:54 pm. A motion was made and seconded to adjourn.  The motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Kevin Sullivan
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